ULGMC

University of London Graduate Mountaineering Club


  Newsletter No. 204                                                                                                       November  2004

 Editor: Sue Esten

Magpies, Frithsden Copse, Berkhamsted, Herts HP4 2RQ

Telephone: 01442 864462,  e-mail: sue@esten.nildram.co.uk

Message from the Hon Meets Secretary:

Honoured as I am to have been elected to this post, (if only by asking the UN to step in and count the spoilt ballot papers) I think it only fair to warn you that I intend to share this great responsibility from the outset. As you can see from the list of meets I have inserted a couple of extra weekends at the club huts since it is these venues that we are trying to fill on a more regular basis. That is not to say that I would not gratefully welcome suggestions for alternative locations or dates. In fact I would dearly like to visit more areas of the UK with people who are prepared to drag me up something! Or just walk, come to think of it.

I know that getting away at weekends is difficult – perhaps we should petition the government for twice as many weekends next year in an attempt to make it easier. All I can do is suggest meets – it is up to you to make them work.

Keith Mott – in the mountains of Norfolk
Tel:
01379 677238(Home)


07973 747756(Portable)

email:
ulgmc@mellon.demon.co.uk

AGM & Dinner 2005
To cut a long story short, the Millstone Inn at Hathersage have re-organised their business and organised our booking with them for October 2005 off the face of the earth. A new venue for the AGM had to be found somewhat urgently at the Bonfire weekend earlier this month. Unfortunately the new pub/hotel found, The Rising Sun at Bamford, cannot take us for the weekend we had originally scheduled, so the Dinner weekend will move one week later, namely the 28th - 30th October 2005. The Hon. Meets Sec asks you to note that

Rooms at the Rising Sun are reserved for us until the end of the year. i.e. BOOK EARLY!
Anyone booking should contact Helen and state clearly that they are with ULGMC. 
Helen would like me to point out that there is a discount for more than one night's stay so anyone considering another night will benefit.

The details are as follows:

The Rising Sun Hotel
Hope Road, Thornhill Moor, Nr Bamford, Hope Valley S33 0AL
Tel: 01433 651323
Fax: 01433 651601
email: info@the-rising-sun.org
www.the-rising-sun.org


Meets List – over page

MEETS PROGRAMME 2004/5

2004

24th Dec - 2nd Jan
Caseg Fraith (Christmas & New Year)
Elspeth Howell

2005

28th - 30th Jan
Fallcliffe
Keith Mott

18th - 20th Feb
Caseg Fraith
Bill Towlson

4th - 6th March
Fallcliffe
Bill Bristow

24th - 29th March
Caseg Fraith (Easter Meet)
Keith Mott


Climbing Instruction Primarily aimed at 8-16year olds

22nd - 24th April
Caseg Fraith (BMC AGM at PYB)
Tim Marshall

30th April - 1st May
Fallcliffe
Any Volunteers?
7th - 14th May
Scottish Meet Ullapool 
Willie Butler

27th - 31st May
Lands End (Camping)
Geof & Margaret Batten

1st - 4th June
Isles of Scilly (Camping)
Pamela Glanville

10th - 12th June
Fallcliffe
Bill Towlson

24th - 26th June
N. Pembroke (Camping)
Sue Esten

29th - 31st July
Forest of Bowland Meet
Liz & Mike Parkinson

26th - 29th August
Caseg Fraith (Rock Climbing Instruction)
Keith Mott


Primarily aimed at 8-16year olds

2nd - 6th September
Brittany, France (Camping)
Di Macleod-Cullinane

16th - 18th September
Norfolk Mountains (Camping)
The Motts

28th - 30th October
AGM & Dinner. Fallcliffe. The Rising Sun Hotel
Keith Mott

4th - 6th Nov
Fallcliffe. The Bonfire Meet
Neil Brindley

23rd Dec - 2nd Jan
Caseg Fraith (Christmas & New Year)
Elspeth Howell

Forthcoming Meets
Caseg Fraith (Christmas & New Year)


24th Dec 2004 - 2nd Jan 2005
Enjoy the usual Christmas and New Year festivities at Caseg – the more the merrier!     





     Contact Elspeth Howell: Tel: 01604 769267 email: elspeth.howell@lineone.net
Fallcliffe





28th - 30th Jan 2005
Early New Year meet at Fallcliffe – plenty of walking and there is the odd edge or two should the weather be kind. Failing all that,  Sheffield and its climbing wall is not too far away.
 Contact Keith Mott: Tel:
01379 677238(Home) 07973 747756(Portable) email: ulgmc@mellon.demon.co.uk

Caseg Fraith





18th - 20th Feb 2005
There might be snow on the tops – not guaranteed – but you never know!  Meet your friends, bring your friends – come and enjoy the comforts of Caseg and get out on those mountains!
 







              Contact Bill Towlson: 01588 620422

Fallcliffe





4th - 6th March 2005
Back to Fallcliffe! All you members who wanted more access to the hut – here’s your chance!



Contact Bill Bristow: 01636 813625 email: william.carol@bristow5854.freeserve.co.uk
Caseg Fraith
Easter Meet




24th - 29th March 2005
Once again we invite families – and any others – to join us at Caseg over the Easter break. The usual fun and games will prevail, including the Easter Egg hunt on Sunday morning. Let’s hope there’s snow on the ground again.

I (Keith)will again be booking a single pitch instructor from PYB, probably for the Saturday. All equipment is provided, along with insurance. The cost will be £40 each for the whole day. I will need to confirm this booking by the 15th February so please contact me before that date. We need at least 4 to make it work.

We all look forward to seeing you there.

Contact Keith Mott: Tel:
01379 677238(Home) 07973 747756(Portable) email: ulgmc@mellon.demon.co.uk


ULGMC Constitution
The news is that the new constitution dated 1st September 2004 was adopted at the AGM on October 23rd 2004. The voting figures are reported in the AGM minutes which accompany this newsletter. The Hon. Sec. would like to thank all those of you who returned their proxy voting forms, thus ensuring that the vote was quorate. Family members – please note that both partners are now entitled to vote in any future constitutional matters.
Past Meets
Caseg Fraith  
27 – 31 August  2004


Keith Mott reports:
As with the Easter meet we had planned to organise rock climbing instruction for the children via PYB but as we had no takers this fell through. We did, however, have a great time with a total of 5 members and 2 guests in the hut over the weekend.

There was another party there for some of the time from the Croydon Mountaineering Club. They had come up to scatter the ashes of a fellow climber on Tryfan.

Neil Brindley brought 2 lads from up from East London, one of whom had never been out in the country. Sheep were a new experience for him! After the classic leat walk to Capel we all went climbing on the Pinnacles, where youth overcame experience once again, and my two girls and the boys reached heights well beyond us – well a tight rope does help.

The weather held fair for most of the time – but who cares when it’s the mountains we came to enjoy.

Brittany  

3 – 7 September  2004


Dave (Le Domestique) reports:
La Réunion à Bretagne, Septembre 2004
For the second year a pleasant laid back meet "Comme l'habitude" as again we had Bill, Pat & Pauline from the Welsh Borders and Trevor & Patsy from "Darkest North Wales". La Directrice arranged for the hottest weekend in Brittany this year so it was a pleasant few days spent swimming plus a boat trip to see France's Lands End... Le Cape de Raz which also included a visit to an island, a very casual & possibly lazy! but interesting day. Followed the next day by a tour of the coast to visit an "Allée Couverte" and a megalithic site and a short tour of some small fishing ports. As last year the evenings had an excellent ambiance, possibly due to the wine which the local Supermarché supplied at a cost of buying 12 bottles and get 18 free. Although it was a small number all enjoyed themselves and then went on to visit other places in Brittany. Although accommodation is limited there is plenty of space for Camper Vans or tents and we look forward to seeing members next year.
Llandovery  

24 – 26 September  2004


Geoff Williams reports: 
The meet was intended to run from a B&B north of LLandovery. However the accommodation was booked up 6 months before the first member of the club contacted me, so I decided to run it from my home. Four members: Sue Darling, Geof and Margaret Batten and Bill Towlson turned up on the Friday evening and were accommodated in a tent (Bill), on the lounge floor (Sue), and in our small guest bedroom (the Battens). The Saturday walk in George Borrow’s ‘Welsh Desert’ was 20 km in low cloud and drizzle on the west side of the Llyn Brianne reservoir and down the beautiful Doethic valley. On Sunday we walked the hills above the Usk reservoir, a clear day with good views of the Brecon Beacons and the Camarthen country, visiting two roman marching camps and two Neolithic stone circles. In country new to members, I think it was a successful meet and I hope to repeat it next year in September. 
AGM/The Lakes  
22 – 24 October  2004


Sue Esten reports: 
Some 40 members attended an excellent dinner meet at the Old Dungeon Ghyll Hotel in Langdale. The meeting itself is reported in the AGM minutes which are circulated with this newsletter. It has to be said that there seems to be an inverse correlation of the age of the members attending and the speed with which they get going on the hill in the mornings. Turn out and the off were quite impressive! On a weekend when the rest of the country seemed to have suffered a fair amount of flooding, the Lakes did reasonably well for weather. Thanks to Bill Bristow for his excellent organisation, although my plea for a meet report seems to have fallen on deaf ears!

Bonfire Meet/Fallcliffe  
5 – 7 November  2004


Neil Brindley/Sue Esten report: 
Slightly fewer members than usual enjoyed some gourmet cooking provided by various members - delicious soup (Sue Darling), spare ribs and wholesome puds (Neil), chicken drumsticks (Joy Parsons) and an enormous bolognese (Frances Mott) which not only fed us all on Saturday night but those remaining on Sunday as well! Most of those present well deserved their repast - the garden was tidied, a bonfire built, carbon monoxide detectors were fitted, shower curtain replaced, some painting done in the lounge to cover the staining from the stove and the scullery scraped down and painted. The fireworks were magnificent and went on and on and on! Even some walking was achieved - dampish, but enjoyable - the object on Sunday being to inspect 'The Rising Sun', now the venue for next year's AGM and Dinner. So it was a walk along the river and back from the Plough to the  Rising Sun. On Monday the 3 members who stayed an extra night at Fallcliffe enjoyed a walk from the Ladybower visitor centre along Derwent Edge. The path followed graphically demonstrated the virtues of anti-erosion measures - at first along the edge we followed a veritable M1 of huge paving slabs and here the moor had healed right up to the path's edges. Then the M1 (and presumably the money) ran out, to be succeeded by a boggy path many metres wide.

News from Members
Glyndwr’s Way (the Welshman who fought to set up a Welsh Assembly Government 600 years ago!!) 
Geoff Williams writes:

I walked this trail with 2 companions in May 2004 using B&B accommodation and the guide that was published in January this year. As an historic route designed to follow the campaigns of the Welsh rebel I cannot recommend it. However, as an attractive route through some beautiful rarely visited countryside which reveals a cross-section of the mid-Wales landscape it is excellent. We started in Knighton (on Offa’s Dyke) and circled clockwise to Machynlleth, where Glyndwr held a Welsh Parliament and then east to Welshpool and down Offa’s Dyke back to Knighton. It would be difficult to construct a trail that covered his campaign, as in a period of 4 short years he rampaged over almost the whole of Wales. At a total length of 160 miles we took 13 days. If you are considering this route it pays to research the campaign of the Welsh hero beforehand and to visit the scenes of some of the battle sites and of his ancestral home before walking the route.

The Battens in the Auvergne
Margaret and Geoffrey Batten write:

In August 2004 we passed through the Auvergne- a new area of France for us- on the way to our caravan in the south and used the opportunity to do a five day hotel-to-hotel walk arranged with Inntravel, a small travel firm we have used before. Our luggage was moved on every day so we needed only a day sack. 

The Cantal department of the Auvergne lies in the southern Massif Central where ancient volcanic activity has created peaks such as  the Plomb de Cantal. Our walk started at Les Chazes on the N122 near the ski resort of Super-Lioran. The weather was dull when we set out, aiming for the Plomb du Cantal (1855m)- the highest point on the walk- but soon deteriorated with heavy rain, high wind and zero visibility by the time we reached the ridge below the peak. We should have gone over the summit and along the ridge above the Cère valley before dropping down to Thiézac but decided that the conditions made route-finding too uncertain so we retraced our steps and managed to find a combination of tracks and roads lower down to reach the village.

The next day proved to be the only rain-free one of the five and we enjoyed the blue sky and warm sun all day. We passed close to the base of the spectacular Cascade de Faillitoux before climbing up to the Col de Bellecombe, along the ridge - walking through masses of wild flowers - to the rocky le Courpou Sauvage (1521m), down to the Col d'Aisses (route-finding was not easy in this section) and finally down to St-Cirgues de Jordanne where we were glad to cool off in the open-air pool at our hotel. 

We left the following morning in the rain aiming for Mandailles further up the Jordanne valley. By the time we reached the ridge below Puy de Bassierou the sun had come out. On the way down towards St-Julien de Jordanne heavy rain started again and we were thoroughly soaked when we reached the tiny Auberge au Bout du Mond at Mandailles. The owner was expecting us and all our gear was taken away for drying. We awoke to yet another dull and rainy day and on gaining the ridge below the Puy Chavaroche (1739m) were in clouds. We saw nothing from the summit but visibility improved as we descended to traverse round the heads of two deep valleys, passing close to the Roche Taillade and Roc des Ombres before finally dropping down to le Falgoux (920m) and finding our hotel. Our final day dawned with rain and thick mist down almost to the village and we succumbed to the offer from the hotel to travel with the luggage to Salers, our final destination. By the time we arrived there the weather had improved and we were able to reverse some of the route up onto the rounded Suc Cobru with the beautiful Maronne valley below us. 

Altogether, we walked about 45 miles with about 13000 ft of ascent. As always, we have full information available. Before we left for the south we used the téléphérique from Super-Lioran to reach the ridge below Puy du Cantal where we had turned back on the first day. How different it all looked under blue skies and hot sun. An easy walk to the summit allowed us to see clearly the ridges and summits we had followed - if only the weather had been as good all the time!  


The walkers’ ‘Haute Route’ 
Geoff Williams writes:

I walked this route from Chamonix to Zermatt (Mont Blanc to the Matterhorn) staying in dortoir bunk accommodation and mountain huts from the 19th August to the 2nd September. It is based on the 100 year old ski mountaineering route linking the alpine passes. It is 180 km long and the total ascent was 42,000 feet and descent was 41,000 feet. It is a fairly hard walk, probably harder than the Tour du Mont Blanc. I thoroughly enjoyed the trip. We had snow, hail and some hard glacial river crossings and it is the only time I can remember thunder and lightning both simultaneous and overhead. The views of the Grand Combin, the Aiguilles, the Matterhorn and other peaks too numerous to list were superb. The only regret I have is that due to shortage of time we were not able to finish by traversing the Zermatt valley along the new Europaweg high level route. I would recommend this trip to anyone as a good alpine experience and if you need any detailed information please contact me.


 “Ironman Tim wheels his way up Kirkstone” -  from the Cumberland News, August 6th 2004

(with thanks to Geoff Price who sent the article to your Editor, and no sparing of your blushes, Tim!)

The Cumberland News reports:

“Ironman Tim Marshall believes he is the first person to conquer one of Lakeland’s highest passes – in a wheelchair. 
………The four-mile climb from the Hartsop to the Kirkstone Pass Inn, which stands at 1,500 feet, took him just over three hours – but he is in no rush to repeat the feat.
He said it wasn’t the next day I suffered but the day after that. I won’t be looking to beat that time but I’m always on the look out for other challenges.”
Further on in the article Tim is quoted as saying that he “ultimately would like to complete the journey from John O’Groats to Land’s End in his wheelchair.”



Watch this space!
                   [image: image1.jpg]



with many thanks to the Cumbrian Newspapers Ltd for permission to use their photo of Tim

BMC News
BMC Club Consultation Workshop
Les Bailey attended this workshop in September. 

It was held as part of the BMC Future Policy Review process. Its purpose was to gather the views on issues concerning the club’s relationship with the BMC. In particular the aims were to investigate how the BMC could assist clubs in developing and increasing their membership, attracting new (and younger) members etc; to determine what additional support (technical/legal advice etc) clubs want from the BMC, and; to review the BMC AGM voting structure.

The results of a questionnaire that had been circulated to members were reported. Unsurprisingly the Civil Liability insurance was deemed to be one of the most important benefits of BMC membership, with Access & Conservation and Safety & Training most important of the BMC’s work. 91% of Club members considered the club subscription rate to be about right, whilst 38% would be prepared to pay more for such membership. The AGM voting structure – too many respondents were unfamiliar with the current voting system to express an opinion. Suggestions were made on improving the BMC involvement at local levels. The full results of the survey as reported at the meeting are to be found on-line at www.thebmc.co.uk/thebmc/clubs/club_open_day_04.pdf

The meeting then discussed what assistance clubs wanted from the BMC. The key issues raised fell into three broad categories - Communication, Recruitment & Technical Guidance. Quoting from the meeting report – “It was also considered useful for ‘senior’ clubs to develop links with student/university clubs and they are an obvious potential source of new members.”   If only……

The BMC voting structure – currently each BMC affiliated club is entitled to a ‘block vote’ based on the number of members in the club. Individual members have an individual vote. The ‘fairness’ of this arrangement has been called into question. Several people at the meeting noted that the voting structure was inextricably linked with wider membership structure. Options discussed included leaving the status quo, moving to a ‘One member – One vote’ structure, moving to the number of votes being proportional to financial contribution, and changing the club vote to 1 vote per 100 members. A working group is to be set up to review the voting structure. The full meeting report is to be found at the web address given earlier.
Now that club members no longer receive 4 issues of Summit per year – this is what you have missed…..
Summit 35 contained features/articles/reports on 

 - Bolting

 - CRoW – the South East and part of the North West are ‘rolled out’ 
 - The State of British Climbing (by Dave Turnbull BMC CEO) quote “Climbing has gone ‘mainstream’ – it’s         now part of the adventure sports revolution of the lifestyle magazine trade.”  Opinions on British climbing are expressed by many climbing luminaries.
 - Remote Control – technology and how to make it work in the wilds

 - Chris Bonington at 70

 - Leading on natural protection
 - Karabiners

 - Kite skiing – following the tracks of the heroes of the Telemark

 - Child Safety and the BMC Child Protection Policy

 - and… attending BMC Area Committee Meetings 

and in just in case somebody out there has any Wild Country Helium Karabiners – these are being recalled.

E111 

The Department of Health has introduced a new E111 application form – prompted by the issuing of a new European Health Insurance card in some EU countries. Current E111s are only valid until 31st December 2004. So – do apply for a new E111 if you are planning to travel to the EU in 2005.

The new E111 is now issued on an individual only basis, although one application form (obtainable from post offices) allows you to apply for E111s for all family members. Your new E111 will be valid until 31st December 2005.

At the end of 2005 your E111 will be replaced by the European Health Insurance card. It is possible to apply now for the new card by simply ticking the relevant box on the application form for the new E111. The cards will be issued late in 2005 – so it is said.

E111s entitle you to free, or reduced cost state provided medical care when visiting an EU country. Several countries which are not in the EU are also included in the scheme. These are Switzerland, Norway, Iceland and Lichtenstein. Exact entitlement differs from country to country, as will the method of re-imbursement. 

BMC Peak District Area Committee – meeting of 30/904
Volunteers are needed for a HEN CLOUD WOOD THINNING WORK PARTY on either Sunday March 6th or 13th 2005. An all day job. Contact Dave Bishop Tel: 01270 841379 if able to help.
Access - With the implementation of  CroW we now have access to areas previously limited such as; Axe Edge; Combs Moss;Eyam Moor; Bretton Clough ; Crome and Parkhurst; Bamford Moor.

In the National Park we have gone from 249 sq Km under access agreements to 517+ sq km under CroW. (Figure includes linear, permitted and accord (NT) land.)

Over 400 stiles and gates; 250 info signs; 2000+ boundary/way marking signs; have been put up. This has involved dialogue with 350 landowners.

Railway through Chee Dale linking Matlock and Buxton. Consultants employed to investigate the viability of building a new railway have concluded that the project is feasible although it will not happen in the foreseeable future as it cannot be justified economically.
Rheged
The Club has received details of Rheged’s 2004/2005 events programme. Events range from film showings (regular or wide screen), live music, photography lectures, gardening lectures, outdoor adventure lectures and the Kendal Mountain Film festival ( which by the time you receive this will probably be over). Many events have the option of having supper included – at a modest extra price. You editor suggests you consult the Rheged web site at www.rheged.com if you are interested in their programme.
New members
A warm welcome to:

Wendy Butler


Glebe Cottage, Big Common Lane, Bletchingley, Surrey RH1 4QE
Address List / Email List

Please note the following changes/corrections/additions:
William Jeffcoate

email:
william.jeffcoate@tiscali.co.uk
Jonathan Parker

email:
 jonathanparker@fsmail.net
  Trevor Hellen


email:
thellen@btopenworld.com
  Jill Bennett


email:
jill.bennett@waitrose.com
  James Webster

email:   james@learn-piano.co.uk
Fiona Thompson

email:   thompson@kuruman.f9.co.uk
Byron Dermody

email:
byronic23@hotmail.com
Address changes :

  Steven Baker


The Laurels, Main Street, Cleeve Prior, Worcestershire WR11 8LD

 



Tel  01789 772662




email (unchanged) sj@baker20.freeserve.co.uk
  Norbert De Mello

8 Bermondsey Mews, Otley, W. Yorkshire LS21 15SN


Andrew Parkinson 

Beechcroft, Back Commons, Clitheroe, BB7 2DX
Tel:
01200 422660
Richard Baxter 

9 Dork Place, Woodbridge, Suffolk IP12 1BT.
 



email:
richard.baxter@bt.com
Resignations
Dr Rosemary Scott, Malcolm and Lesley Burch, John Moore
Copy Date for next Newsletter
The next newsletter should appear in February 2005. Contributions should reach your editor, Sue Esten, by end of the first week of February 2005

ULGMC  Subscriptions 2005


To: Les Bailey, 12 Brunel Road, North End, Portsmouth, PO2 9NP


Please renew my/our subscription of £12 (single) / £22 (family) *  for ULGMC 2004 and £6.25 per child if you wish to affiliate them to the BMC.


Cheques should be made payable to ULGMC.

 
Single / Family subscription             £…………………….

 
BMC child affn(s) @ £6.25/child      £…………………….

 
Club badges @ £2.50 each
     £…………………….

NAME(S)       ………………………………………………………………………………………………..
(inc. children
for BMC affn)      


          ……………………………………………………………………………………………….


    
 
           ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 

ADDRESS ……………………………………………………………………………………………………………



……………………………………………………………………………………………………………


………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………………


email address:
   ……………………………………………………………………………………..

.
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